Augmented Reality in Ventriculostomy

Naghmeh Bagher Zadeh Ansari

A Thesis in Computer Science and Software Engineering

Presented in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements For the Degree of Master of Computer Science at Concordia University Montréal, Québec, Canada

January 2022

© Naghmeh Bagher Zadeh Ansari, 2022

CONCORDIA UNIVERSITY School of Graduate Studies

This is to certify that the thesis prepared

By:Naghmeh Bagher Zadeh AnsariEntitled:Augmented Reality in Ventriculostomy

and submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Computer Science

complies with the regulations of this University and meets the accepted standards with respect to originality and quality.

Signed by the final examining committee:

Dr. Tiberiu Popa	_ Chair
	_ External
Dr. Tiberiu Popa	_ Examiner
Dr. Yiming Xiao	_ Examiner
Dr. Marta Kersten-Oertel	_ Thesis Supervisor

Approved by _____ Dr. Lata Narayanan , Chair of Department

Dr. MOURAD DEBBABI , Dean Gina Cody School of Engineering and Computer Science

Abstract

Augmented Reality in Ventriculostomy

Naghmeh Bagher Zadeh Ansari

Freehand ventriculostomy is one of the most common neurological procedures performed when the cerebrospinal fluid increases in the ventricular system. This procedure is most often performed in the emergency room or intensive care unit and thus without a navigation system to help surgeons locate the ventricles. Surgeons instead use anatomical landmarks on the face and skull to determine the best location of the burr hole and trajectory for moving catheter through the brain to the ventricles to drain excess cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) and decrease intracranial pressure (ICP). Freehand ventriculostomy has an associated catheter misplacement rate of over 30% which can lead to a number of complications including mortality and morbidity.

In this dissertation, we propose an augmented-reality pipeline for ventriculostomy using an optical-see-through head-mounted device, the Microsoft HoloLens. Our system, projects a 3D constructed model of the patient's skull and ventricles directly onto the patient's head to guide the surgeon to locate a target on the ventricle. As part of this pipeline, we implemented an API to send real-time tracking information from the optical tracker to the the HoloLens, provided a manual gesture-based registration method, as well as a colored-based depth visualization to help users understand the spatial relationship between the patient's ventricular anatomy and surgical tool.

In a study with 15 subjects, we found that the proposed gesture-based registration has an accuracy of 10.75 ± 4.01 millimeters and target hitting accuracy of 12.28 ± 2.40 millimeters. In terms of usability our developed system received a score of 74.5 on the System usability scale (SUS), indicating that the system is easily usable. Our preliminary results suggest that augmented-reality systems can be helpful for neuronavigation procedures that require target localization.

Acknowledgments

First, I would like to thank my supervisor Dr. Marta Kersten-Oertel for her fantastic guidance and unlimited support throughout my masters. I learned from her not only in academic matters but also as role model in life.

Secondly, I would like to acknowledge Étienne Léger, Applied Perception Lab's prior Ph.D. student, who humbly shared all of his knowledge and guidance throughout this research.

I would like to thank my parents, Mahvash and Mahmood, for believing me and supporting me with their love. They always encouraging me to dream big, and be brave to follow them. And my sisters Golyas, Golnaz, and Mahshid who always pushed me forward with their love and care.

I want to thank my cousins Mahsa and Shahrzad, who became my first family in Canada and helped me with all the difficulties of leaving alone abroad.

At last, I would like to thank my best friend and love Ali, who not only was my biggest supporter in the past two years but were beside me on all bad and good days.

Contents

Li	st of	Figures	vii
Li	st of	Tables	iii
1	Intr	oduction	1
	1.1	Image-guided Neurosurgery	1
	1.2	Augmented Reality in Surgery	3
2	Bac	kground	5
	2.1	Ventricular System Anatomy	5
	2.2	Ventriculostomy	5
		2.2.1 Freehand Ventriculostomy	6
	2.3	Image-guided Surgery	7
		2.3.1 Pre-operative Imaging	8
		2.3.2 Tracking	8
		2.3.3 Registration	11
		2.3.4 Neuronavigation Workstation	12
	2.4	Augmented Reality In Neuronavigation	12
		2.4.1 Augmented Reality Hardware	14
	2.5	HoloLens for Surgical Targeting	15
	2.6	Augmented Reality in Ventriculostomy	16
3	Ven	troAB. Augmented reality platform for ventriculostomy using	
0	the	Microsoft HoloLens	19
	3.1	Introduction	20
	3.2	Related Work	21
	3.3	System Design	22
		3.3.1 Hardware	22
		3.3.2 Tracking Pipeline	23
		3.3.3 OpenIGTLink API for HoloLens	23
		3.3.4 HoloLens Application	23
	3.4	User Study	25
		3.4.1 Task Description	26
		3.4.2 Experiment Procedure	28

	3.5	Result	······································	28
		3.5.1	Registration Accuracy	28
		3.5.2	Targeting Accuracy	28
		3.5.3	Depth Accuracy	28
		3.5.4	System Usability Scale	29
		3.5.5	NASA TLX	29
		3.5.6	Qualitative Feedback	32
	3.6	Discus	sion	32
	~			~ ~
4	Cor	nclusio	n and Future Works	35
	4.1	Limita	ations and Future Work	36

List of Figures

1	The components of an IGNS or neuronavigation system
2	Visualizations of 3D anatomical models in surgery
3	Ventricular Anatomy
4	Frazier's Point
5	Kosher's Point
6	Optical tracking systems
7	Electromagnetic tracking systems
8	Landmark-based Registration
9	Medtronic StealthStation
10	Various Augmented Reality HMDs
11	An example of depth and angle insertion guidance
12	Augmented reality in ventriculostomy
13	The tracking data information pipeline
14	Different stages of depth feedback
15	User study set-up $\ldots \ldots 26$
16	Registration
17	Depth error calculation: the yellow point on the ventricle indicates the
	target and red line is the trajectory shown to user. The green point on
	trajectory was used as the second point on trajectory for calculations.
	The blue point indicates the user's hitting point. The black point on
	the trajectory illustrates the projection of user's hitting point onto the
	trajectory line. The two distances are used to quantify the depth error
	associated with the user's hitting point
18	3D illustration of target hitting data
19	NASA TLX
20	Components for HoloLens calibration

List of Tables

1	Different ventricle models used in the user study	26
2	DHtT (Distance of user's Hitting point to the Target) that has	
	been calculated as targeting accuracy , \mathbf{DPtT} (Distance of Projected	
	point of user's hitting point on trajectory line to Target) and DHtP	
	(Distance between user's hitting point and the projected point on the	
	trajectory line)	29
3	Demonstration of target points of all users for each ventricle	31
4	Root mean square error (RMSE) for left and right targets of all four	
	ventricles	31
5	The 10 questions of the System Usability Scale (SUS)	32

Chapter 1 Introduction

Ventriculostomy, one of the commonly performed neurosurgical procedures, is done to reduce intracranial pressure (ICP) in cases of hydrocephalus, brain tumours, traumatic brain injuries, spina bifida, and hemorrhage. The procedure involves drilling a hole in the skull, and dura mater, and guiding a catheter or external ventricular drain (EVD) through the brain to the ventricles to extract the cerebral spinal fluid (CSF) thereby decreasing ICP.

In some cases, surgeons have access to pre-operative images (e.g. computed tomography images (CT) or magnetic resonance images (MRI)) and conventional imageguided surgery systems for guidance. More commonly, however, ventriculostomy is performed in emergent settings or at bedside without any guidance systems. In this case surgeons rely on anatomical landmarks on the skull, to determine the best entry point and best trajectory for safe EVD placement [1]. In these types of emergency settings, poor targeting of the ventricle is associated with over 30% misplacement [2] due to human error. Complications resulting from EVD misplacement, including hemorrhage, inability to control ICP, etc., can lead to increases in the length of hospital stays, morbidity and even mortality. Thus, computer-aided guidance got greatly improve the success of this procedure.

1.1 Image-guided Neurosurgery

Understanding an individual's patient anatomy, as well as the spatial location of the anatomy of interest is pivotal to the success of a surgical intervention. Image-guided neurosurgery (IGNS), also known as neuronavigation systems aim to provide this type of guidance information in the operating room. Neuronavigation systems require a tracking system to track surgical tools and patient location in the operating room and a registration or mapping between the patient and their pre-operative images. These two things enable real-time localization of the surgical tools with respect to the patient anatomy thus guiding the surgeon to the anatomy of interest (e.g. the ventricles, a tumour, aneurysm, etc).

Despite the high accuracy of these systems, there are some shortcomings to current



Figure 1: An augmented reality based image guided neuronavigations system. All components of IGNS system and their relations with surgical environment are shown [3].

commercial systems. One of these is that the surgeon must map the guidance images from the neuronavigation system with the 3D anatomy of the patient which introduces focus shifts between the patient and the system and interruptions in the surgical workflow. A solution that has been proposed to alleviate this is to use Augmented Reality (AR).

1.2 Augmented Reality in Surgery

In contrast to virtual reality (VR), which is a purely digital world, augmented reality (AR) has been defined as the merging of digital elements into the real world. In the case of surgery, the virtual or digital elements are typically the anatomical patient data and the real world, the actual patient. This type of visualization gives the surgeon Superman X-ray vision such that they can look below the exposed surface of the brain at the underlying anatomy (e.g. tumours, ventricles, vessels). Augmented reality has been explored in many types of surgery and in neurosurgery in particular it has been shown to improve the accuracy of procedures by addressing issues related to conventional navigation systems including focus shifts and high cognitive load associated with mapping the guidance images from the IGNS system to the 3D anatomy of the patient.

Various hardware devices have been introduced for medical interventions, including tablets, half silvered mirrors, and head-mounted displays. In this thesis, we focus on the Microsoft HoloLens, a head-mounted 3D rendering AR device that became commercially available in 2017. The HoloLens offers features like spatial localization mechanism (SLAM), voice commands, hand gesture interaction, and the ability to render complex 3D models. For these reasons, researchers have explored the use of the HoloLens for various surgical navigation procedures including: ventriculostomy, burrhull placement, lesion resection, endoscopic surgeries and orthopedic surgeries [4–8].

Given the complications related to ventriculostomy and high chance of catheter misplacement reported, in this thesis we aim to improve this procedure by introducing a guidance system. Current IGNS pipelines suffer from the problems like focus shifts and high cognitive load related to the way the guidance information is presented to the surgeon. To mitigate these drawbacks we used augmented reality via a headmounted display to shift guidance information from the 2D display of conventional IGNS workstation to the actual patient.

Contribution

In this research, we aimed to mitigate the complications related to ventriculostomy by using a OST-HMD augmented reality device (Microsoft HoloLens 1st generation). To do so, we developed an augmented reality pipeline and determined the accuracy of the developed system using a high end optical tracking system. Specifically, the main contributions of this thesis are:



Figure 2: Virtual and augmented reality in surgery. (A) Virtual reality display of 3D brain model. (B) Augmented reality use for displaying pre-operative scans in the field of view of the surgeo. (C) Augmented reality projection of brain model directly on the patient [9].

- Development of an augmented reality pipeline for ventriculostomy using the Microsoft HoloLens (VentroAR) (Section 3.3.2)
- Development of an API to send real-time tracking information from the optical tracker to the HoloLens (Section 3.3.3)
- Quantification of manual image-to-patient registration using hand gestures (Sections 3.4.1 and 3.5.1)
- Implementation of a color-based depth feedback visualization method to improve the depth understanding of anatomical data (Section 3.3.4)
- Evaluation of VentroAR for a ventricle targeting task, including an evaluation of the manual registration method used and an in-depth analysis of the direction of the error (Section 3.4)

Outline

The structure of this thesis is as follows. In Chapter 2 we discuss ventriculostomy, describe image-guided neuronavigation systems and augmented reality in neuronavigation. We also provide an overview of previously developed augmented reality-based navigation systems for the specific intervention of ventriculostomy. In Chapter 3, we describe the implementation of VentroAR, the augmented reality platform offered for ventriculostomy using the Microsoft HoloLens. Finally, in Chapter 4, we conclude the thesis and discuss possible areas of focus for future research.

Chapter 2 Background

In this chapter, we review the use of augmented reality technology in image-guided surgery systems (IGS). We begin with a description of the ventricular system anatomy in Section 2.1 and then describe ventriculostomy in Section 2.2. In Section 2.3, we give an overview of image-guided surgery systems and their main components. In in Section 2.4, we discuss limitations of IGS systems and review augmented reality systems for different clinical interventions with a focus on ventriculostomy.

2.1 Ventricular System Anatomy

The ventricular system consists of four ventricles which are all connected and filled with CSF: two lateral ventricles and the third, and fourth ventricles (see Figure 3). The lateral ventricles and third ventricle are connected through the Foramen of Monro (also called interventricular foramen), and the third and fourth ventricles are connected through a cerebral aqueduct. Each lateral ventricle consists of frontal (anterior), occipital (posterior), and temporal (inferior) horns, body, and atrium, which all have a roof, floor, and anterior, medial, and lateral walls. In the center of the ventricular system is located the third ventricle which is a thin and narrow space located in the center of the head. The fourth ventricle is a diamond-shaped cavity located in the infratentorial region of the brain. In most people, the ventricular system is symmetric however it not uncommon that one of the lateral ventricles is slightly larger than the other.

2.2 Ventriculostomy

Ventriculostomy is a neurosurgical procedure done to drain cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) in order to decrease intracranial pressure (ICP). ICP increases in cases of traumatic brain injury (TBI), hydrocephalus, hemorrhage, intracranial tumours, and other traumas and diseases. Ventriculostomy is most typically done in emergent settings or at bedside in intensive care units. The procedure involves the surgeon making a



Figure 3: Ventricular System Anatomy [10]

burr hole into the skull and guiding an external ventricular drain (EVD) or silicon catheter through the brain to the patient's ventricle. Most frequently, surgeons use the *freehand* technique which involves using anatomical landmarks on the face and skull to determine the best entry point location and best trajectory for safe EVD placement [4, 11]. Despite the fact that freehand ventriculostomy is one of the most repeated neurosurgical procedures, poor targeting of the ventricles has been reported to be between

. Poor orm is-targeting can cause various complications for the patient including hemorrhage, dislodged and the second second

2.2.1 Freehand Ventriculostomy

Several approaches can be used in order to access the ventricular system using the freehand method including: Kocher's, Kaufman's and Tubbs' point for anterior access sites, Bohl's and Sanchez's points for Lateral Access, and Frazier's, Dandy's and Keen's points as posterior approach. Using Kosher's or Frazier's point is most common to access the lateral ventricles. Kosher's point is most often used to access the frontal horn of the lateral ventricles and Frazier's point for accessing the occipital horn of paired lateral ventricles (see Figure 5). In the Kosher point approach, the insertion point should be placed 11-12 cm superior to coronal suture at the mid pupillary line and 2-3 cm away from the midline. The Frazier entry point is located approximately 6-7 cm above the inion (one of the anatomical landmarks of human skull, refer to Figure 4) and 3-4 cm lateral to the midline [13].



Figure 4: Frazier's point localization using anatomical landmarks [13].

Kosher's point is one of the commonly used anterior access techniques which is used for neurosurgical procedures like ventriculoperitoneal shunt catheter insertion, endoscopic third ventriculostomy, endoscopic removal of colloid cysts and endoscopic removal of intraventricular hemorrhage. Despite the popularity of this method does, misplacement of the EVD or shunt ranges from 4 to 40%. Frazier's point is a posterior ventricular system access method. Lee *et al.* did a user study using MRI to evaluate this method and found a 100% success rate [15]. Despite the high accuracy in accessing the ventricles using Frazier's access point, the position of head creates limitations for this technique which makes it unsuitable for emergency cases [16]. Despite the fact that freehand access can be done easily it is challenging and thus methods that use navigation or or other localizing devices are considered when and where possible.

2.3 Image-guided Surgery

Computer assisted surgery systems have a great history in medical applications, particularly in operating rooms. Such systems aid surgeons in tasks such as surgical planning, diagnosis and image-guidance. In image-guided surgery, surgical tools are



Figure 5: Kosher's point localization using anatomical landmarks [14]

tracked in real-time and visualized relative to pre-operative patient scans on a computer system in the operating room. Three things are necessary for image-guidance, tracking of the patient and surgical tools, registration of the pre-operative images to the patient in the operating room, and visualization of this data for guidance. Various registration, tracking and visualization methods has been proposed and evaluated to improve surgical procedures. Previous research has shown that IGS systems can help less experienced surgeons to be more confident and accurate in their procedures as well as increase the accuracy of more experienced surgeons [17–19].

2.3.1 Pre-operative Imaging

One of the main components in computers assisted systems is pre-operative images of the patient. Pre-operative images allow for the visualization of patient specific anatomy that can be used for diagnosis, surgical planning, and guidance. For surgical navigation, pre-operative images (typically CT or MRI) are most often segmented, reconstructed and visualized intra-operatively to guide the surgeon.

Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI) is another imaging modality that enables soft tissue visualization. This feature makes MRI well suited to visualize organs and soft tissues. In recent years, there has been significant improvements in MRI imaging technology that makes it faster and more detailed [20].

Computed Tomography (CT) is an X-ray imaging method that is used to show tissue density. Since most human tissues have similar density CT may not be the best imaging approach in many clinical applications like tumor detection. On the other hand, in orthopedic procedures CT is one of the most used imaging techniques since human bones and implants have much higher density and can be well visualized. CT is also most often used in emergent cases such as those requiring ventriculostomy.

2.3.2 Tracking

Tracking devices are used in image-guided surgery to locate the position and orientation of objects (e.g. surgical instruments or the patient) in the the operating



Figure 6: Optical tracking systems. The Atracsys Fusion 500 Tracking Camera is an infrared optical tracking camera that is able to track the pose of markers [22] (top). The OptiTrack V120 is capable of recognizing various types of reflective markers like stickers, gloves, and spheres [23] (bottom). Two different markers are also shown. Passive markers consist of reflective tags whereas active markers have reflective diodes that constantly communicate with the camera.

room. A number of different tracking technologies exist, including optical tracking, electromagnetic, acoustic and mechanical.

Optical Tracking System

Optical tracking systems, which use stereoscopic cameras and infrared light to track reflective markers are the most accurate tracking systems with an accuracy of under 1 mm [21]. One of the known limitations of optical tracking cameras is the need for line of sight in order to achieve real-time localization of markers. Two examples optical trackers used in clinical navigation systems are shown in Figure 6.

Electromagnetically Tracked Navigation Systems

Electromagnetic tracking works by producing a magnetic field in the operating room and then tracking surgical tools or objects that are equipped with coils that disturb the magnetic field. As opposed to optical tracking systems, they do not require line of light, however, since these systems are based on electromagnetic fields, any metallic object close to the navigation field will cause distortions and may decrease accuracy. For this reason they are not as commonly used as optical tracking systems [24, 25].



Figure 7: Electromagnetic tracking systems work by introducing a magentic field into the operating room. Top: Different electromagnetic trackers. Bottom: tracking sensors are equipped with coils that disturb the magnetic field [26].

Figure 7 shows various models of electromagnetic trackers and sensors.

Mechanical Tracking

Mechanical arms were one of the fist tracking devices used in image-guided surgery systems. A mechanical tracker consist of a mechanical arm with angular sensors to determine the position of a known geometry. Mechanical tracking is useful for robotic surgery such as deep brain stimulation (DBS) but for other surgeries the mechanical arm can interfere with the procedure. Another drawback of such systems is the inability to track pointing tools, these trackers is that the patient position must stay fixed during the surgery [27].

Acoustic Tracking

Acoustic tracking systems, also known as ultra-Sound systems, consist of emitters attached to the patient and devices, and microphones around the room that receive transmitted waves and calculate the distance of the emitter based on the sound's speed. These systems suffer several disadvantages including a lack of accuracy, limited number of tracked devices per time and their sensitivity to room temperature as this can affect the sound's speed. For these reasonns acoustic trackers are rarely used in navigation systems [27].



Figure 8: An example of using landmark-based registration registration [7]

2.3.3 Registration

Registration is the task of mapping two or more datasets into the same coordinate system. In image-guided surgery this is done to align pre-operative patient images or models (image-space) to the patient lying on the operating room table (physical space). It is important to have a highly accurate registration in order to have accurate surgical guidance. Registration is typically point-based (i.e. using landmarks) or surface-based. However, in augmented reality systems manual registration has also been proposed. We briefly describe these different registration procedures.

Landmark-based Registration

Landmark-based (or point-based) registration is the most commonly used method for registration in image-guided surgery. In this method, corresponding points (e.g. bridge of nose, canthi of the eye) are chosen on the pre-operative image(s) (image space) and then actual patient using the tracked surgical pointer. From the known transform of each of the corresponding points in image and physical space, the global transform can be computed. The accuracy on this registration method varies based on the tracking technique used and the ability of the user to choose corresponding points accurately but is typically on the order of 2-3 mm for neurosurgery. An example of landmark-based registration in a phantom study is shown in Figure 8.

Surface-based registration

In surface-based registration, the transformation among two surfaces (typically represented as point clouds) is calculated. In image-space, the skin surface is extracted from the preoperative MRI or CT. In physical space, a pointer is used to trace the surface of the patient, for example the pointer is moved across the skin of the surface and skull. The two surfaces are then aligned typically using an iterative method such as iterative closest point (ICP). Although, this registration technique is most typically done with a surgical pointer, surface scanners that can generate surface point clouds have also been explored [28].

Manual Registration

Manual registration is one of the basic methods that has been used in IGS. In this method the user moves the pre-operative patient images or models (typically using a mouse or gestures) to align with real anatomy of the patient. In this method the accuracy of registration is solely dependent on the ability of user to match image-space to physical-space accurately. Manual registration can be implemented with different techniques including gesture-based [29], using a game controller [5] or by specified user interface implementation like virtual buttons or voice command in augmented reality devices [7]. To date manual registration techniques have only offered accuracy in the range of 4-10 millimeters. Furthermore, in some cases there is a learning curve associated with these techniques that makes them not easily usable.

2.3.4 Neuronavigation Workstation

The last component of an IGS system is the workstation that usually consists of a computer and a monitor. The computer is equipped with customised software for implementing steps like image acquisition, registration, calibration, segmentation of targeted tissues, 3D construction of models and tissues, etc. The monitor is used to display the guidance (i.e. pre-operative scans combined with the tracked virtual models of tracked surgical tools. The most popular commercial IGNS systems are the Medtronic StealthStation (see Figure 9) and BrainLab. Two of open-source research IGS platforms are IBIS [30] and 3D Slicer ¹ which have all the modules required for a navigation system.

2.4 Augmented Reality In Neuronavigation

Neuronavigation or IGNS systems have been used for different surgical procedures including tumor resection [31], endoscopic neurosurgery [32], neurovascular surgery [33, 34], craniotomy procedures [35] and spine [36]. Despite, the many advantages of IGNS systems, a few shortcomings of these systems have been described. Two of these are: the required focus shifts between the guidance workstation and the surgical field, and the cognitive load of transforming 2D information from the guidance display to the three-dimensional patient anatomy [37, 38]. Augmented reality visualization has been proposed as a solution that can address these two problems via direct visualization of virtual information on the surgeon's view. AR can provide better perception, ergonomics, hand-eye coordination and finally may improve the surgical outcome.

The first AR neuronavigation system was introduced in 1985 by Roberts *et al.* [39]. In their work, the authors projected virtual models into the oculars of the operative microscope for cranial surgery. Since then various AR technologies has

¹https://www.slicer.org/



Figure 9: Medtronic StealthStation is a commercial surgical navigation system.

been explored for IGNS including more advanced microscope overlays [40], projectors and silver mirrors [41], tablets [42], and head-mounted displays [43].

2.4.1 Augmented Reality Hardware

In the context of neurosurgery specifically, hardware that has been used for AR includes: the neuronavigation workstation monitor [44], the neurosurgical microscope [34] [33], a tablet [29], projectors, and more recently head mounted displays (HDM) [45, 46]. HMDs are a convenient and user-friendly device as they provide user-centered perspective and are hands-free [47]. HMD devices are categorized as video see through (VST) or optical see through (OST). With VST devices, a video stream is merged with computer generated virtual data. VST has several advantages including advanced possibilities for video processing algorithms for segmentation and registration, and more synchronized output after merging virtual content with the live video feed. On the other hand VST devices have limited video bandwidth, a chance of vision blockage through system errors and distorted spacial perception [48]. Furthermore, not having direct vision of surgical field is not desirable for many surgeons [49].

With OST HMDs, computer generated information of the patient is presented between the surgeon's line of vision and targeted surgical field. This technology provides an obstacle free view of real surrounding world without any lag for surgeon that is suitable for clinical applications. On the downside, these devices require more complicated registration of augmented data, can lead to static errors in registration, aa latency in visualization when users move, complicated calibration and unnatural occlusions (e.g. when a virtual object closer to user does not block a real object behind) [50]. In the remainder of this thesis we focus on OST HMDs.

Various OST HMDs technologies have been introduced commercially, for example, the Magic Leap 1^2 [51], the Microsoft Hololens ³ [52], xVision⁴ [53], and Google Glass⁵ [54]. Among these different HMDs, the Microsoft Hololens is one of the most promising with features such as spatial mapping technology, head localization, voice commands, gaze control and gesture-based interactions which make this device highly suitable for clinical applications. Perhaps for this reason, many researchers have evaluated the effectiveness of the Microsoft HoloLens for neuronavigation [4,5,7,55].

Microsoft HoloLens

In our research we use the Microsoft HoloLen first generation. The Microsoft HoloLens is a mixed reality platform that was introduced by Microsoft Corporation, Redmond,

²https://www.magicleap.com/en-us

 $^{^{3}}$ https://docs.microsoft.com/en-us/hololens/hololens1-hardware

⁴https://augmedics.com/

⁵https://www.google.ca/glass/start/



Figure 10: Different 3D Augmented Reality HMDs. From left to right: Magic Leap 1, Google Glass, Microsoft Hololens 1st generation, xVision

Washington, USA, in 2017. The HoloLens combines multiple sensors, accelerometers, infrared sensors, microphones and cameras, into a wearable device with significant ergonomic features. This HMD device is capable of projecting holograms into the real world in the field of view of the user. This feature is implemented via two main technologies: pico projectors and the device's spacial mapping. The pico projectors are two mini projectors located exactly above the user's eyes that produce the light required for hologram display. The light is reflected to user's eyes to generate augmented reality visualizations.

The HoloLens contains six cameras, two on left, two on the right and two at the center of the device. One of the cameras is allocated for spacial mapping and is responsible for scanning the room via capturing 2D perspective images. The remaining five cameras are constantly constructing a point cloud of the user's environment to produce a depth map representation of the environment. The point cloud along with the simultaneous localization and mapping (SLAM) algorithms gives a representation of the user's surrounding and location.

2.5 HoloLens for Surgical Targeting

In order have better depth perception and localization in augmented reality systems, various visualization methods have been proposed. For example, Heinrich *et al.* used a crosshair-shaped mark for guiding a needle insertion procedure using the Microsoft



Figure 11: Depth feedback proposed for needle insertion. The blue bordered circle represents the needle orientation and as the needle gets closer to the target, the green radius get filed in. The right-most image depicts that the needle has passed the target. [56]

HoloLens [56]. They designed a color-based feedback system for depth and angle of insertion (see Figure 11). In their proposed guidance solution the color of radius is changed based on the distance of tip of the needle from the target. Henrich *et al.* did a comparison study on different augmented displays for a needle insertion task and based on the phantom study they performed, direct 3D augmentation through a head-mounted display and projector had the most correlation among hand and eye for user. Lin *et al.* [6] developed an AR-based needle insertion navigation system for non-rigid needles. In this work, the authors use an optical tracking system to track the phantom, HoloLens and needle. They project a 3D reconstructed model of the needle in real-time inside the patient's body visualizing the deflection that might happen. Real-time visualization of surgical tools has also been assessed in other studies with various visualization techniques with results showing that augmented visualization of the surgical tool or surgical path improves the depth perception of users and guidance accuracy [4, 42, 57].

2.6 Augmented Reality in Ventriculostomy

As described above, ventriculostomy is a procedure done to reduce intracranial pressure by draining increased cerebospinal fluid (CSF) from the ventricular system. Early proposed systems for better targeting and intervention purposes like ventriculostomy focused on virtual reality technologies for simulation and training. For example, Yudkowsky *et al.* [11] developed a head and hand tracked virtual simulator using the ImmersiveTouch System [58] for ventriculostomy training. They prepared a library of 15 virtual brains coupled with haptic and virtual feedback to train neurosurgeons. They assessed the effect of the proposed system on the performance of 16 neurosurgical residences on real ventriculostomies performed by trainees (6 months before the training and one month after the training). The results found only a 26% targeting success rate after neurosurgeons trained using the developed system. The authors



Figure 12: An augmented reality system proposed for ventriculostomy. The target and ventricles are augmented onto the patient (here a phantom). The trajectory is also visualized to improve targeting guidance [4].

suggest that low rate was due the difficulty of registering 2D CT scans to 3D brain anatomy to intra-operatively determine ventricle location and distance.

In terms of AR, a number of research groups have implemented AR navigation pipelines using the Microsoft Hololens for the purpose of ventriculostomy. Schneider *et al.* [59] developed an AR-based navigation tool, using the Microsoft HoloLens, which did not require the patient's head to be fixated during the surgery. Rather, an automatic registration technique via image targets attached to patient's head and a control based manual re-alignment was used. In order to guide the surgeon, the target area and entry point are visualized as a 3D hologram on the head of the patient. The authors evaluated their system using a phantom study with 11 neurosurgeons and found a 62% success rate and $5.2 \pm 2.6mm$ error rate was reported for the target hitting task.

Azimi *et al.* [4] tested another approach to mitigate complications of ventriculostomy, they augmented the target ventricles directly on the patient's head using the Microsoft HoloLens in order to guide the surgeon to navigate the catheter along a specified trajectory. In their system, the patient and surgical pointer are tracked using Aruco tags and the Vuforia Engine and a landmark-based registration is done to map the patient images to the patient (see Figure 12). A phantom user study with 10 participants was performed. To determine the distance between the target (ventricles) and the tip of the pointer (representing a catheter) a computer vision (Vuforia Engine) based method was used. A target error of 7.63 mm was reported. In similar research, Li *et al.* [55] studied the efficiency of a mixed reality holographic system for external ventricular drain insertion versus freehand EVD placement. They tested their proposed system on 15 patients. For evaluation purposes data of 15 other patients who had received freehand EVD was recorded. CT scans of all patients in both groups were acquired before and after 48 hours of the operation. In the AR group, radio-dense markers were attached to patient's head before the CT scan was performed and these markers were used for the registration of a hologram on the patient's head. The holograms consisted of the patient's skull, lateral ventricles, position markers, entry point, and desired trajectory. The target deviation reported was 4.34 ± 1.63 millimeters using their proposed system, and registration accuracy and number of passes to access ventricles using this system reported 1.07 ± 0.258 times.

Not many augmented reality systems have been proposed specifically for ventriculostomy, but a number of general neuronavigation research systems have suggested their methods could be used for ventriculostomy. Rae *et al.* proposed an augmented reality solution for burr hole placement using the Microsoft Hololens. They offer a manual registration algorithm and evaluated the system with a phantom study and seven participants. They reported a 98% success rate for registering the holograms and an accuracy of less than 10 mm by inexperienced users [7]. Baum *et al.* used the Microsoft Hololens in an AR neuronavigation system proposed for lesion removal. Their results did not show a significant improvement in distance to lesion (10 mm) versus conventional methods (11 mm). They evaluated their system in the operating room on 15 real patients [5].

As can be seen from the related research, augmented reality based navigation systems can improve the accuracy of targeting the anatomy of interest. Also, previous research suggests that Microsoft HoloLens has sufficient performance as a visualization device for IGNS. Based on the information gained in this chapter we offer an augmented reality based platform using an optical tracking camera and Microsoft Hololens to mitigate complications associated with ventriculostomy as described in the next Chapter.

Chapter 3

VentroAR: Augmented reality platform for ventriculostomy using the Microsoft HoloLens

The following chapter presents a prototype augmented reality system for ventriculostomy. A version of this chapter has been submitted to the Computer Assisted Radiology and Surgery international conference in January 2022 [60].

- Authors: Naghmeh Ansari, Étienne Léger, Marta Kersten-Oertel
- Contributions: study and design concepts: N.A; É.L.; software development: N.A. ; data collection: N.A. ; data preparation and analysis: N.A ; supervision: M.K.-O.; manuscript preparation: N.A; manuscript revision: all authors; editing and final version: All authors

Abstract

Freehand ventriculostomy is one of the most common neurological procedures performed when the cerebrospinal fluid increases in the ventricular system. This procedure is most often performed in the ER or ICU and thus without a navigation system to help surgeons locate the ventricles. Surgeons use anatomical landmarks to locate the burr hole on the skull and guide a catheter through the brain to the ventricles to drain excess cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) and decrease intracranial pressure (ICP). Freehand ventriculostomy has an associated catheter misplacement rate of 23-68% which can lead to a number of complications including mortality and morbidity. In this paper, we explore the use of augmented reality to facilitate freehand ventriculostomy. Specifically, we developed a HoloLens pipeline for neuronavigation and in a study with 15 subjects found that the proposed gesture-based registration has an accuracy of 10.75 ± 4.01 millimeters and target hitting accuracy of 12.28 ± 2.40 millimeters. In terms of usability it received a score of 74.5 on the System usability scale (SUS), indicating that the system is easily usable.

3.1 Introduction

Ventriculostomy is a neurosurgical procedure that accesses the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) to reduce intracranial pressure (ICP). Ventriculostomy is required in many neurosurgical settings, such as after hemorrhage, severe head trauma, in some tumor cases, spina bifida, or hydrocephalus [61]. It is one of the most commonly performed neurosurgical procedures and is primarily performed at a patient's bedside or in an emergency room setting. The procedure involves drilling a hole into the skull (i.e., a burr hole) and guiding a silicone catheter through the brain to the ventricles to drain the excess CSF. In some cases, surgeons might have access to pre-operative images like computed tomography (CT) or magnetic resonance (MR) scans to understand a specific patient's ventricular anatomy better. Furthermore, when possible and most commonly in an elective setting, image-guided neurosurgical (IGNS) systems can be used to facilitate ventriculostomy. However, in emergency cases, guidance is not available. Surgeons thus rely on anatomical landmarks on the skull to locate the ventricles, determine the best location for the burr holes, and find the best angle and depth for catheter insertion. In these emergency cases, accurate targeting of the ventricles is associated with an over 30% misplacement rate due to human error [2]. Such errors can lead to increases in the length of hospital stays, morbidity, and even mortality [62].

Augmented reality (AR), i.e., the merging of real and digital elements, is increasingly being studied for diverse image-guided surgery (IGS) procedures, including neurosurgery [9]. AR visualization merges pre-operative patient data (e.g., a segmented tumor, vessels, ventricles) with the patient on the operating room table to enable more intuitive guidance and improve surgical workflows. Augmented reality can decrease a surgeon's cognitive load by allowing the surgeon to focus on the surgical site and patient [11] rather than continually shifting focus between the monitor of the IGNS system and the patient [63]. In neurosurgery, in particular, AR has been shown to help tailor craniotomies [64], distinguish between veins and arteries in neurovascular cases [44], and determine resection corridors to minimize invasiveness in brain tumor resection surgery [3].

Different hardware devices and various AR visualization techniques have been tested and analyzed for image-guided neurosurgery systems, including microscope overlays, projectors, half-silvered mirrors, mobile devices, and most recently, head-mounted displays (HMDs). The core of all these solutions is merging virtual data (e.g., anatomical models, tool trajectories) with the surgical field to guide the surgeon throughout the operation. To increase the accuracy of HMDs researchers have explored combining HMDs with conventional IGS systems [65, 66]. However, such pipelines have not been directly evaluated for ventriculostomy.

In the following paper, we propose a navigation pipeline for ventriculostomy using a Microsoft HoloLens, "VentroAR" for augmented reality guidance and an optical tracker for evaluating the system's precision and updating the visualization parameters of the virtual models. Specifically, a manual registration method using simple hand gestures is used to align the patient's segmented head model with the actual patient, and a color-based depth feedback algorithm is used to help the users understand the target's location and the depth for the catheter tool. We assessed the system in a user study with 15 participants on a 3D printed phantom and found that the proposed gesture-based registration has an accuracy of 10.75 ± 4.01 millimeters and the target hitting accuracy was by 12.28 ± 2.40 millimeters. In terms of usability "VentroAR" received a score of 74.5 on the System usability scale (SUS), indicating that the system is easily usable.

3.2 Related Work

Many researchers have evaluated the effectiveness of different augmented projection technologies for targeting specific anatomy such as for biopsies, needle or catheter placement [67]. For example, Heinrich *et al.* [56] did a comprehensive phantom study for comparing different AR displays for needle insertions. They compared traditional monitor-based systems, a video see-through stationary display (tablet), an optical seethrough head-mounted display (Microsoft HoloLens), and a spatial projector-based system. The results of their study showed that the direct projection of augmented data on the patient's body and the insertion site enabled the best hand-eye coordination and the least mental demand on the user.

The Microsoft Hololens is one of the most promising HMDs with features such as spatial mapping technology, head localization, voice commands, gaze control and gesture-based interactions which make the device highly suitable for clinical applications. Zuo et al. [68] evaluated the efficiency of the Microsoft HoloLens for medical purposes in systematic survey with 72 participants and found that 100% of surgeons who used the device believe that it has sufficient features to be used for clinical applications and they are willing to use it. However, the accuracy that the SLAM localization feature of the HoloLens is not accurate enough to make applications for highly sensitive surgeries like neurosurgery. To improve the localization accuracy in clinical application, numerous groups have looked at various methods to improve the registration between the augmented elements and the real world. Rae *et al.* [7] implemented a manual landmark registration for burr hole placement using the HoloLens, where the user aligns three landmarks on the hologram with their counterparts on a phantom using virtual buttons. They reported that 98% of experienced users successfully performed registration in a "clinically acceptable range" (less than 10mm). In similar research, Zacharv et al. used a wireless game controller for landmark registration of the virtual models to the patient. The registration accuracy was not reported in their work, but they reported distance to lesion accuracy of 10 mm for expert neurosurgeons and 21 mm for inexperienced trainees [5].

Precise alignment of the virtual data can also be done by taking advantage of the RGB camera of the HoloLens and computer vision algorithms to locate and track an image-based targets or markers and align holograms with respect to these markers. The Vuforia engine is perhaps one of the more popular marker tracking SDKs

supported by the Microsoft HoloLens. Azimi et al. [4] used the Vuforia Engine to develop an automatic registration and trajectory planning system for Ventriculostomy. Landmark-based registration is done using a pointer outfitted with a Vuforia marker. The accuracy of this registration was found to have a 37% improvement in tip placement compared to the manual registration method that was used as baseline, and tip distance to target was calculated to be 10.96 mm. In the work of Lin *et al.*, [59] a Vuforia marker was attached to the patient's head in order to localize the projection of the ventricle 3D models. Since the automatic tracking of the surface of the skull is not feasible with current versions of the Microsoft HoloLens, the authors used game controllers to more precisely align the holograms with the patient. This re-alignment is necessary for many applications that use the Vuforia SDK since the tracking does not offer clinically relevant accuracy. Lin evaluated their proposed system on 15 real ventriculostomy operations performed by neurosurgeons. They reported that the number of passes of insertion decreased from an average of 2.33 to 1.07 and the target deviation was 4.34mm. Lastly, Li et al. also developed a system using the HoloLens that displays the segmented ventricles as well as the desired trajectory of the catheter [55]. The results of their work showed 4.34 ± 1.63 millimeters error in target deviation and decrease in number of passes of catheter from 2.33 ± 0.98 passes to 1.07 ± 0.258 times using the holographic guidance using HoloLens.

Building on this previous research, we developed an AR-based application for ventriculostomy using the Microsoft HoloLens. The proposed system uses a manual registration step using simple hand gesture interaction to align the patient's specific head and ventricle segmentation with the real patient. This is similar to Rae *et al.*'s work where fiducials are used for guidance and evaluation of registration [7]. For targeting similar to Li *et al.* [55] the trajectory of the tool is not visualized and only ventricle segmented model and target point is visualized. In our system, we track the tool using an optical tracker and in order to improve the understanding of the distance of the catheter tip to the ventricles, we designed a color-feedback method to guide the user. This was possible via an custom API for real-time data transmission between the optical tracker and the HoloLens. The optical tracking system also allowed us to evaluate the accuracy of the proposed system.

3.3 System Design

The following section describes the implementation details in terms of the hardware used and developed software for the proposed system.

3.3.1 Hardware

The developed system uses a Microsoft HoloLens First Generation¹ (4-core 1GHz processor, 2 GB memory, 1268×720 Resolution, ToF Depth sensor), an Atracsys

¹https://docs.microsoft.com/en-us/hololens/hololens1-hardware

FusionTrack 500² and a workstation computer (i7-6850K 3.6 CPU, NVIDIA GTX 1080 GPU, Gigabyte GC WB867D-I wireless PCI card, running Windows 10).

3.3.2 Tracking Pipeline

A pipeline was developed to provide the HoloLens with tracking information from the Atracsys FusionTrack (see Figure 13). First, the PlusServer receives the transforms (3D poses of tracked markers) from the Atracsys tracking system. The PlusServer is capable of receiving these transforms and translating them into standard OpenIGTLink [69] messages. An OpenIGTLinkIF client is created to receive the transform data from the PlusServer, and an OpenIGTLinkIF server is then used to send the transforms from 3D Slicer to the HoloLens.

3.3.3 OpenIGTLink API for HoloLens

There is no open-source OpenIGTLink supported API for the HoloLens, so a custom API using C#, which receives the OpenIGTLink message bites through a TCP clientserver connection, was developed. This API developed for the latest OpenIGTLink version (Version 3). The size of each OpenIGTLink is variable based on the size of data, but each message consists of the following sections: a header (58 bytes), extended Header (variable length), the content (variable length), the metadata (variable length) and the size of variable components of message are indicated in the header. Details about the header bites can be found in the online OpenIGTLink developer documents³. Each transform message received from 3D Slicer has a size of 106. After reading each data bite, they were converted to float values and divided by 1000 as 3D Slicer and HoloLens use different metrics (3D Slicer uses millimeter as unit whereas HoloLens uses meter) and then stored in a 4×4 isometric matrix. Unity uses a 3 element vector for representing transforms of an object and quaternions for showing rotation. To have reliable information in Unity, the first three elements of the last column of the isometric matrix were assigned to the transform values using the internal Unity functions, such as EulerAngle, of the isometric matrix was calculated and used as input for the Quaternion object to show the rotation.

3.3.4 HoloLens Application

To display the virtual anatomy as holograms in the HoloLens, we developed software using the Unity Engine (Version 2012.2.8f1) development environment (in C# using Visual Studio 2019). The default HoloLens setting profiles offered by Mixed Reality Toolkit (Version 2.5.0) were used to have the proper settings for HoloLens 1st Generation in Unity. Mixed Reality Toolkit (MRTK) scripts (i.e., Object Manipulator and

 $^{^{2}} https://www.atracsys-measurement.com/products/fusiontrack-500/$

³http://openigtlink.org/developers/spec



Figure 13: The tracking data information pipeline: Tracking information from the Atracsys are received by **PlusServer**. Calibration of the stylus, segmentation of all ventricles are performed using **3D Slicer**. A Unity application for the **HoloLens** was developed for visualizing ventricles, registration, and the depth visualization algorithm.



Figure 14: Depth encoding of ventricles to tool tip: red represents far from target (>= 30mm), yellow represents closer to target (> 20mm & < 30mm) and green represents very close to target distance (<= 10mm)

Interaction Gradable) were used to allow for manual registration of the virtual patient anatomy to the 3D printed phantom using the gesture features of the HoloLens.

The proposed application uses 3D Slicer, an open-source software library with various tools and plug-ins for clinical and biomedical image computing applications. Slicer was used to segment the head and ventricles and for receiving and sending transforms through OpenIGTLinkIF [69] module of SlicerIGT [70]. The Slicer-Atracsys connection is made using the PLUS Toolkit [71] which provides live streaming and recording of pose tracking data.

In terms of visualizing the holograms (i.e., ventricles), a color-coded depth visualization method was used. Specifically, the color of the ventricles changed based on the distance of the pointer tip to the target point on the ventricle. When the distance of the tip of a given tool is more than 30mm, the ventricles are red; when less than 20mm, they turn yellow, and then they turn green when the distance of surgical tool tip to target is less than 10mm. This color feedback aims to help participants better understand the depth of the tool with respect to the surgical target when it is inside the brain (see Figure 14).

3.4 User Study

To evaluate VentroAR, we conducted a user study where participants used the HoloLens to navigate to a target placed within the ventricle. The study used a 3D printed hollow head phantom (created from segmentation of an MRI) as described in [42]. Seven landmarks were added to the CAD model for registration purposes (see Figure 15). Furthermore, there are two burr holes on the phantom: one to target the left lateral ventricle and one to target the right lateral ventricle. The 3D printed model was attached to a rigid surface, and a 3D printed marker served as the world reference. A gelatin brain model was inserted into the head phantom to simulate brain tissue. A 3D printed pointer with a tracker was used to simulate the catheter. All components used during this study are illustrated in Figure 15.



Figure 15: User study set-up: 3D printed head phantom (in purple) and world reference, 3D printed Stylus (in purple), and Microsoft HoloLens 1st Generation.



Table 1: Four different segmented ventricles were used in the study. Each ventricle was segmented from CT images of different individuals using the OASIS brain database [72]

3.4.1 Task Description

The task of the participants was to navigate a pointer to a specific target on the ventricle. Prior to navigation, participants performed a manual registration using gestures to align the 3D hologram with the 3D printed phantom. This step is facilitated by allowing the user to align the 7 landmarks of the phantom to the hologram (see Figure 16). However, in a real case the user could simply use landmarks like ear, nose, eyes, etc. for registration. Once the user was satisfied with the registration, to evaluate the registration accuracy, we asked participants to perform a landmark based registration with the tracked pointer using the seven landmarks on 3D model. Root mean square error (RMSE) was calculated using the Fiducial Registration wizard module of 3D slicer.

Participants did registration once and then targeted four ventricles (see Table 1) with target points on both the left and right ventricle for a total of 8 targeting trials. Each trial ended when the participant announced they were at the target to the test administrator. The position of the tip of the pointer tip was then captured in 3D Slicer. Captured positions were used to calculate the accuracy of targeting.



Figure 16: For registration the participant used Microsoft HoloLens gestures like air tap to drag and move the hologram and align it with the phantom. Seven landmarks on the hologram and their counterparts on phantom are used to determine registration accuracy.

3.4.2 Experiment Procedure

Prior to the study, each participant filled a pre-test questionnaire to gather basic information about their level of experience with the involved technologies. Next, each participant was trained with the system and each experiment task was explained in detail. Participants had a training session to get acquainted with HoloLens, air tap gestures, and the overall flow of the experiment. When they were comfortable they did the eight trials, after which all participants filled out a post-test questionnaire with the System Usability Scale (SUS) and NASA Task Load Index (TLX) questions.

3.5 Results

A total of 15 participants (7 female and 8 males) participated in the study. Seven users reported previous experience with HMDs. Almost half of the users did not have previous knowledge and experience with image-guided surgery systems (53%)and medical imaging (40%). Two-thirds of our participants did not wear glasses, and only one wore contact lenses. No color blinded user participated in the experiment.

3.5.1 Registration Accuracy

We evaluated the manual registration using the HoloLens with tap gestures and found RMSE of 10.76 ± 7.3 millimeters for all trials. If outliers are removed (three standard deviations more than average) registration accuracy is 8.27 ± 4.0 millimeters. This registration accuracy is inline with previous works that used gesture-based manual registration and were also on the order of 10 millimeters [5,7].

3.5.2 Targeting Accuracy

Based on 15 users targeting four ventricles with a left and right target (120 trials), we found a target accuracy of 12.5 ± 8.5 millimeters. We considered records with three standard deviation more than the mean as outliers and seven records with distance to target more than 25mm were eliminated. Results after omitting seven outliers calculated 10.64 ± 5.0 millimeters Distance error rate of all targets is illustrated at 4. Figure 18 shows the deviation of each sampled point of targets in 3D. We calculated the distance error for each dimension separately, and found a mean error of -8.58 ± 10.52 in the x - axis (positive X represents right direction), -1.25 ± 7.51 in the y - axis (positive Y represents up) and 11.67 ± 9.34 in the z - axis (positive Z aligns toward the user). The high error in the z dimension points to the known limitation of the HoloLens to provide effective depth perception.

3.5.3 Depth Accuracy

To further understand the targeting error, we calculated the depth error as illustrated in Figure 17. We projected each subject's hitting point on the trajectory line shown

DHtT	DPtT	DHtP
10.64 ± 5.0	4.98 ± 4.06	9.41 ± 5.23

Table 2: **DHtT** (Distance of user's Hitting point to the Target) that has been calculated as targeting accuracy, **DPtT** (Distance of Projected point of user's hitting point on trajectory line to Target) and **DHtP** (Distance between user's hitting point and the projected point on the trajectory line)

during to the user during the study. Two distances were calculated to quantify this error. First, the distance between the subject's hitting point (shown in purple in Figure 17) and the projected point (shown in black) on the trajectory line. Second, we compute the distance between the projected point on the trajectory and the target (shown in yellow). Based on these two distances, we can determine the user's deviation from the trajectory point and the second distance to determine if the users undershot or overshot the target. Table 2 illustrates all averages of three distances calculated based on subject's hitting point, **DHtT** (Distance of user's Hitting point to the Target) that was calculated as targeting accuracy, **DPtT** (Distance of Projected point of user's hitting point on trajectory line to Target) and **DHtP** (Distance between user's hitting point and the projected point on the trajectory line). DHtT was calculated 12.5 ± 8.5 , $DPtT5.96 \pm 5.5$ and DHtP 11.32 ± 8.7 . Outliers, defined as a data point three times greater than the standard deviation, were removed. Seven outliers for DPtT, seven for DhtT and eight for DPtT were eliminated. Table 2 shows data after outlier elimination. In order to determine whether the majority of undershot or overshot the target, we used a convention in calculating average of DPtT. Based on this convention distances of projected points that were before the target on the trajectory line indicated negative values and distance of projection points after the target point were signed positive (50 overshot cases). In Figure 17 the distance of the green point to the target point (shown in yellow) will be signed negative (70 undershot cases). We believe this may be the result of the color-based feedback as users might stop when the ventricle turns green but prior to reaching the target.

3.5.4 System Usability Scale

The System Usability Scale (SUS) was used to evaluate the system. SUS is a software evaluation test consisting of 10 different questions scaling from 1 to 5 with a full score of 100. Questions are related to system usability and complexity. The overall SUS score calculated for this system is 74.5. Based on SUS evaluation scoring, any system with a score higher than 68 is indicated a good system in terms of ease of usability for users . [73]. Table 4 gives the detailed results of the SUS.

3.5.5 NASA TLX

The NASA Task load index (TLX) was used to assess the cognitive load of each task on users. This evaluation system calculates a subjective mental work load in six



Figure 17: Depth error calculation: the yellow point on the ventricle indicates the target and red line is the trajectory shown to user. The green point on trajectory was used as the second point on trajectory for calculations. The blue point indicates the user's hitting point. The black point on the trajectory illustrates the projection of user's hitting point onto the trajectory line. The two distances are used to quantify the depth error associated with the user's hitting point.



Figure 18: 3D illustration of target hitting data



Table 3: Demonstration of target points of all users for each ventricle. Figures from three different views to show the deviation in z-axis. Blue points in left target and red point for right target present data records closer that 10mm to the target.

	Ventricle1	Ventricle2	Ventricle3	Ventricle4
Left	7.86 ± 5.79	9.95 ± 5.32	9.815 ± 4.58	9.06 ± 4.54
Right	14.23 ± 7.44	10.68 ± 5.95	10.98 ± 4.21	13.24 ± 5.31

Table 4: Root mean square error (RMSE) for left and right targets of all four ventricles

System Usability Scale Questions	Average
I think that I would like to use this system frequently	1.73
I found the system unnecessarily complex	3.66
I thought the system was easy to use	1.93
I think that I would need the support of a technical	2.53
person to be able to use this system	
I found the various functions in this system were well	3.93
integrated	
I thought there was too much inconsistency in this sys-	2.13
tem	
I would imagine that most people would learn to use	3.93
this system very quickly	
I found the system very cumbersome to use	2.13
I felt very confident using the system	3.4
I needed to learn a lot of things before I could get going	2.13
with this system	

Table 5: The 10 questions of the System Usability Scale (SUS) with the average score from 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree).

categories: mental demand, physical demand, temporal demand, performance, effort and frustration. We used scaling from 1 to 10 for each individual question. The overall cognitive load of using the system was calculated to be 24.83. Figure 19 shows in detail information gathered from this survey.

3.5.6 Qualitative Feedback

Furthermore, we asked users a number of questions about their experience of using different parts of the system. We found 50% of users found the registration task easy to perform, 29% found it hard and 21% were neutral. Two-thirds of users (64%) found the target hitting task easy, 22% found target hitting task hard and 14% were neutral. Only 21% of users felt confident in determining the depth of the ventricles using the HoloLens, 43% were neutral and 36% of them struggled with the depth perception of ventricles. This result is not surprising given the limitation of the OST-HMDs for providing accurate depth perception. Only one of the users reported discomfort in the eyes after the study and two participants found the HoloLens very heavy to use.

3.6 Discussion

The results of our study confirm that gesture-based registration can be used with clinically acceptable accuracy for certain procedures [5,7]. To the best of our knowledge, gesture-based moving holograms have not been evaluated before as a method



Figure 19: NASA TLX

for manual registration. Qualitative evaluations of the system (SUS and TLX) prove that the proposed method has a good usability and limited cognitive load on users.

Compared to previous works on using AR for ventriculostomy, based on our knowledge, VentroAR is the only system that uses an optical tracker for evaluation and color-depth feedback for improving the depth perception of user. Optical tracking makes the evaluation of system more accurate and reliable. Furthermore, we provide a much more in depth evaluation of errors in terms of directionality and depth. The color-depth feedback was also a novel method developed for improving the spacial understanding between the target and tool when inserting the catheter in the brain. In reviewing previous works in the field, Heinrich *et al.* [56] was the only similar work with the feedback mechanism. Specifically, they used a cross-hair target projected on the surgical field as this can interfere with the surgeon's view of the patient in our work we used the ventricle model for implementing feedback to the user.

The results of our work, however, suggest that the accuracy of VentroAR is not currently sufficient for clinical practice because of the limitations we observed. Despite the simplicity of manual registration methods and although with expert users the registration should be better there are limitations including frustration, a learning curve, and the fact that the system's accuracy is up to the user's judgment. The preciseness of the registration step can highly project the level of user's performance in navigation systems.

The other limitation of our system was related to the user's depth perception of the target. Having a better understanding of the depth of virtual data is also related to the hardware limitations of Microsoft HoloLens. However, earlier research in other navigation systems using HoloLens have shown that showing the virtual trajectory or surgical tool may improve this drawback [42]. In order to visualize the surgical instrument virtually, real-time tracking of the tool is necessary. Tracking can be implemented using an external tracking camera (i.e., optical tracking cameras). In order to use the pose tracking information of an external tracker in HoloLens, a precise calibration step is necessary to find the transformation between the external camera coordinate system and the HoloLens RGB camera's coordinate. Having accurate calibration between HoloLens and optical tracking cameras has been an area of interest for researchers, and different methods and accuracy have been reported [6] [74]. Using computer vision methods to track image markers is another method for visualizing the surgical tool via the RGB camera of HoloLens(i.e., Vuforia Engine⁴). The advantage of this method is eliminating an external tracking device that helps to have a low-cost system with accuracy less than 10 mm [4].

⁴https://www.ptc.com/en/products/vuforia/vuforia-engine

Chapter 4 Conclusion and Future Works

In this dissertation we developed a pipeline for one of the most common and perhaps most error-prone neurosurgical procedures, ventriclustomy. This procedure is coupled with complications and risks thus requiring solutions for navigation assistance especially in emergent settings. After reviewing conventional image-guided neurosurgery systems and discussing some of their drawbacks like cognitive load and focus shifts, we described how augmented reality may solve these limitations.

With this in mind we developed VentroAR, an augmented reality based navigation pipeline for ventriculostomy, that uses the Microsoft HoloLens. In the first prototype of VentroAR, we used an optical tracker (Atracsys) for locating the patient and pose of the surgical tool. An API was developed for sending real-time tracking information from the Atracsys camera to the HoloLens. Gathering tracking information from a highly accurate tracking device like the Atracsys in HoloLens is a method that has not been evaluated in earlier studies in the context of ventriculostomy. We believe that such accurate information about for localization can improve the HoloLens spatial understanding compared to image tracking solutions that have been previously used. In order to use the optical tracking information a customized API was developed. To the best of our knowledge no similar API was developed before for the Atracys and HoloLens.

Furthermore, we evaluated a gesture-based registration technique as a manual registration step in our pipeline. Assessments of the proposed system showed that the gesture-based registration had similar results to other techniques of manual registration proposed for Microsoft HoloLens like voice command, game controller and virtual buttons. Specifically, we found that 80% of users were able to register the patient model within less than 10 mm error range. This information suggests that hand gesture registration can be used as a manual registration method. Manual registration methods can be used as complementary registration for re-alignments necessary during the surgery based on a patient's position changing or brain shift.

Furthermore, we used a color-based feedback algorithm to improve the user's perception of the target's depth with relation to the surgical tool. In 71.7% of cases users were able to reach the target with less than 10mm error [7] [5]. The analysis

of the effect of the color feedback on user's showed that the majority underestimated the depth of the target and did not reach the ventricle. Lastly, our proposed system had a good usability scale and minimal cognitive load on user.

4.1 Limitations and Future Work

Even though the results of our system are promising, they are not yet acceptable for clinical practice. There are multiple ways to improve this system in the future, which we describe below.

Depth perception was one of the main problems we encountered through this research. Having better understanding of depth of virtual models is a known problem associated with AR technology and a number of researcher groups are trying to address this issue. One way to improve depth perception for users in our system is to show a virtual catheter aligned with the physical counterpart. This can help user to have better understanding of the depth and angle of catheter when it's inserted in patient's brain. However, real-time tracking of the physical catheter is necessary to have the virtual model alight with it. This tracking can be done by an external tracker (e.g. an optical tracker) or via computer vision techniques using the RGB camera of the HoloLens (e.g., the Vuforia Engine).

Since we already track patient's head and catheter with an optical tracker, what would be needed for this is a precise calibration step to find the transformation between the optical tracking coordinate system and HoloLens. There is no specific method for this calibration but some researchers have described methods for this [74] [6].

In order to calibrate the HoloLens, we evaluated an open-source implementation of a pin-hole video camera calibration ¹. In order to use this calibration reflective markers were attached to HoloLens in addition to markers on the surgical pointer and patient reference. A chessboard grid was used to calibrate the HoloLens RGB camera with the tracking camera. All components of this experiment are shown in Figure 20. Unfortunately, even with tweaking the code we could not get the accuracy of the calibration to be suitable for the Microsoft HoloLens and the accuracy of final result was considered a failed experiment. However, more investigation into calibration of the HoloLens will be future step of this research.

Visualizing the virtual catheter using the optical tracker gives us the option to run comparative studies between our pipeline and similar pipelines with much more promising accuracy such as the tablet AR system of L'eger *et al* [42] and the HoloLens system of Lin *et al.* [6]. Such a comparison would enable a better understanding about different 3D AR displays and their effectiveness on ventriculostomy. In general, more research is needed to compare various technologies in terms of ergonomics, userfriendliness, as well as accuracy for the procedure of ventriculostomy.

 $^{^{1}} https://github.com/VASST/SlicerPinholeCameras$



Figure 20: Components for HoloLens calibration

An similar avenue of research would to rather use the RGB camera of the HoloLens for localization and visualization of the virtual catheter or trajectory. Computer vision image tracking algorithms have some limitations in term of accuracy, but on the other hand they eliminate the need of an optical tracker from the pipeline and make the navigation system more cost efficient.

Some of the limitation of the Microsoft HoloLens like the depth camera, limited field of view and ergonomic features have been improved in new version of Hololens². Having a comparison among two versions of Microsoft HoloLens and other HMDs would also be useful.

Lastly, it would be important with a more developed system to begin clinical trials to access the accuracy of an AR system in comparison to the current freehand techniques.

Augmented reality guidance is a promising tool that may improve the accuracy and cognitive load associated to surgical procedures. At the same time more research is required to to recognise all the limitations of augmented reality visualization in the operating room, to achieve the desired accuracy, and ensure that the systems are user-friendly in order for it to be ore widely used in clinical practice.

²https://www.microsoft.com/en-us/hololens/buy

Bibliography

- Clemens Raabe, Jens Fichtner, Jürgen Beck, Jan Gralla, and Andreas Raabe. Revisiting the rules for freehand ventriculostomy: a virtual reality analysis. *Journal of Neurosurgery JNS*, 128(4):1250 – 1257, 2018.
- [2] Giana Dawod, Nicholas Henkel, Nurose Karim, Andrew Caras, Hanan Qaqish, Luke Mugge, and Azedine Medhkour. Does the setting of external ventricular drain placement affect morbidity? a systematic literature review comparing intensive care unit versus operating room procedures. World neurosurgery, 140:131–141, 2020.
- [3] Ian J Gerard, Marta Kersten-Oertel, Kevin Petrecca, Denis Sirhan, Jeffery A Hall, and D Louis Collins. Brain shift in neuronavigation of brain tumors: a review. *Medical image analysis*, 35:403–420, 2017.
- [4] Ehsan Azimi, Zhiyuan Niu, Maia Stiber, Nicholas Greene, Ruby Liu, Camilo Molina, Judy Huang, Chien-Ming Huang, and Peter Kazanzides. An interactive mixed reality platform for bedside surgical procedures. In *International Conference on Medical Image Computing and Computer-Assisted Intervention*, pages 65–75. Springer, 2020.
- [5] Zachary MC Baum, Andras Lasso, Sarah Ryan, Tamas Ungi, Emily Rae, Boris Zevin, Ron Levy, and Gabor Fichtinger. Augmented reality training platform for neurosurgical burr hole localization. *Journal of Medical Robotics Research*, 4(03n04):1942001, 2019.
- [6] Michael A Lin, Alexa F Siu, Jung Hwa Bae, Mark R Cutkosky, and Bruce L Daniel. Holoneedle: augmented reality guidance system for needle placement investigating the advantages of three-dimensional needle shape reconstruction. *IEEE Robotics and Automation Letters*, 3(4):4156–4162, 2018.
- [7] Emily Rae, Andras Lasso, Matthew S Holden, Evelyn Morin, Ron Levy, and Gabor Fichtinger. Neurosurgical burr hole placement using the microsoft hololens. In *Medical Imaging 2018: Image-Guided Procedures, Robotic Interventions, and Modeling*, volume 10576, page 105760T. International Society for Optics and Photonics, 2018.

- [8] Keitaro Matsukawa and Yoshiyuki Yato. Smart glasses display device for fluoroscopically guided minimally invasive spinal instrumentation surgery: a preliminary study. *Journal of Neurosurgery: Spine*, 34(1):150–154, 2020.
- [9] James Cho, Shervin Rahimpour, Andrew Cutler, C Rory Goodwin, Shivanand P Lad, and Patrick Codd. Enhancing reality: a systematic review of augmented reality in neuronavigation and education. World neurosurgery, 139:186–195, 2020.
- [10] Blausen 0896 ventricles brain. https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File: Blausen_0896_Ventricles_Brain.png.
- [11] Rachel Yudkowsky. Practice on an augmented reality/haptic simulator and library of virtual brains improves residents' ability to perform a ventriculostomy. Simulation in Healthcare: The Journal of the Society for Simulation in Healthcare, 8(1):25–31, 2013.
- [12] S. Hagel, T. Bruns, M. W. Pletz, C. Engel, R. Kalff, and C. Ewald. External Ventricular Drain Infections: Risk Factors and Outcome. *Interdisciplinary Perspectives on Infectious Diseases*, 2014:708531, Nov 2014.
- [13] Peter J Morone, Michael C Dewan, Scott L Zuckerman, R Shane Tubbs, and Robert J Singer. Craniometrics and ventricular access: a review of kocher's, kaufman's, paine's, menovksy's, tubbs', keen's, frazier's, dandy's, and sanchez's points. *Operative Neurosurgery*, 18(5):461–469, 2020.
- [14] How to place an external ventricular drain. https://pbrainmd.wordpress.com/ 2015/09/07/how-to-place-an-external-ventricular-drain-evd/. Accessed: 2015-09-7.
- [15] Cheng Kiang Lee, Lee Lian Tay, Wai Hoe Ng, Ivan Ng, and Beng Ti Ang. Optimization of ventricular catheter placement via posterior approaches:: a virtual reality simulation study. *Surgical neurology*, 70(3):274–277, 2008.
- [16] Yam Bahadur Roka. A review of trajectories for external cranial ventricular access. Nepal Journal of Neuroscience, 18(2), 2021.
- [17] Dimitar Ranev and Julio Teixeira. History of computer-assisted surgery. Surg. Clin., 100:209–218, 2020.
- [18] T-Y Jung, S Jung, I-Y Kim, S-J Park, S-S Kang, S-H Kim, and S-C Lim. Application of neuronavigation system to brain tumor surgery with clinical experience of 420 cases. *min-Minimally Invasive Neurosurgery*, 49(04):210–215, 2006.
- [19] John Wadley, Neil Dorward, Neil Kitchen, and David Thomas. Pre-operative planning and intra-operative guidance in modern neurosurgery: a review of 300 cases. Annals of the Royal College of Surgeons of England, 81(4):217, 1999.

- [20] David Holmes, Maryam Rettmann, and Richard Robb. Visualization in imageguided interventions. In *Image-Guided Interventions*, pages 45–80. Springer, 2008.
- [21] Florian Kral, Elisabeth J Puschban, Herbert Riechelmann, and Wolfgang Freysinger. Comparison of optical and electromagnetic tracking for navigated lateral skull base surgery. *The International Journal of Medical Robotics and Computer Assisted Surgery*, 9(2):247–252, 2013.
- [22] Fusiontrack 500. https://www.atracsys-measurement.com/products/ fusiontrack-500/.
- [23] Optitrack-v120:due. https://optitrack.com/cameras/v120-duo/.
- [24] Wolfgang Birkfellner, Johann Hummel, Emmanuel Wilson, and Kevin Cleary. Tracking devices. In *Image-guided interventions*, pages 23–44. Springer, 2008.
- [25] Wolfgang Birkfellner, Franz Watzinger, Felix Wanschitz, Rolf Ewers, and Helmar Bergmann. Calibration of tracking systems in a surgical environment. *IEEE transactions on medical imaging*, 17(5):737–742, 1998.
- [26] Tool navigation with electromagnetic tracking technology. https://www. ndigital.com/products/3d-guidance/.
- [27] G Eggers, J Mühling, and R Marmulla. Image-to-patient registration techniques in head surgery. International journal of oral and maxillofacial surgery, 35(12):1081–1095, 2006.
- [28] Reuben R Shamir, Moti Freiman, Leo Joskowicz, Sergey Spektor, and Yigal Shoshan. Surface-based facial scan registration in neuronavigation procedures: a clinical study. *Journal of neurosurgery*, 111(6):1201–1206, 2009.
- [29] Etienne Léger, Jonatan Reyes, Simon Drouin, D Louis Collins, Tiberiu Popa, and Marta Kersten-Oertel. Gesture-based registration correction using a mobile augmented reality image-guided neurosurgery system. *Healthcare technology letters*, 5(5):137–142, 2018.
- [30] Simon Drouin, Anna Kochanowska, Marta Kersten-Oertel, Ian J Gerard, Rina Zelmann, Dante De Nigris, Silvain Bériault, Tal Arbel, Denis Sirhan, Abbas F Sadikot, et al. Ibis: an or ready open-source platform for image-guided neurosurgery. *International journal of computer assisted radiology and surgery*, 12(3):363–378, 2017.
- [31] Takakazu Kawamata, Hiroshi Iseki, Takao Shibasaki, and Tomokatsu Hori. Endoscopic augmented reality navigation system for endonasal transsphenoidal surgery to treat pituitary tumors. *Neurosurgery*, 50(6):1393–1397, 2002.

- [32] Ramin Shahidi, Michael R Bax, Calvin R Maurer, Jeremy A Johnson, Eric P Wilkinson, Bai Wang, Jay B West, Martin J Citardi, Kim H Manwaring, and Rasool Khadem. Implementation, calibration and accuracy testing of an image-enhanced endoscopy system. *IEEE Transactions on Medical imaging*, 21(12):1524–1535, 2002.
- [33] P. Paul, O. Fleig, and P. Jannin. Augmented virtuality based on stereoscopic reconstruction in multimodal image-guided neurosurgery: methods and performance evaluation. *IEEE Trans. Med. Imaging*, 24(11):1500–1511, Oct 2005.
- [34] Ivan Cabrilo, Philippe Bijlenga, and Karl Schaller. Augmented reality in the surgery of cerebral arteriovenous malformations: technique assessment and considerations. Acta Neurochir., 156(9):1769–1774, Sep 2014.
- [35] PL Gleason, Ron Kikinis, David Altobelli, William Wells, Eben Alexander III, Peter McL Black, and Ferenc Jolesz. Video registration virtual reality for nonlinkage stereotactic surgery. *Stereotactic and Functional Neurosurgery*, 63(1-4):139–143, 1994.
- [36] Gustav Burström, Oscar Persson, Erik Edström, and Adrian Elmi-Terander. Augmented reality navigation in spine surgery: a systematic review. Acta Neurochirurgica, pages 1–10, 2021.
- [37] Jonathan Rychen, Johannes Goldberg, Andreas Raabe, and David Bervini. Augmented reality in superficial temporal artery to middle cerebral artery bypass surgery. *Operative neurosurgery*, 18(4):444–450, 2020.
- [38] Daipayan Guha, Naif M Alotaibi, Nhu Nguyen, Shaurya Gupta, Christopher McFaul, and Victor XD Yang. Augmented reality in neurosurgery: a review of current concepts and emerging applications. *Canadian Journal of Neurological Sciences*, 44(3):235–245, 2017.
- [39] David W Roberts, John W Strohbehn, John F Hatch, William Murray, and Hans Kettenberger. A frameless stereotaxic integration of computerized tomographic imaging and the operating microscope. *Journal of neurosurgery*, 65(4):545–549, 1986.
- [40] PJ Edwards, DJ Hawkes, DLG Hill, D Jewell, R Spink, A Strong, and M Gleeson. Augmentation of reality using an operating microscope for otolaryngology and neurosurgical guidance. *Journal of image guided surgery*, 1(3):172–178, 1995.
- [41] Ralf A Kockro, Axel Stadie, Eike Schwandt, Robert Reisch, Cleopatra Charalampaki, Ivan Ng, Tseng Tsai Yeo, Peter Hwang, Luis Serra, and Axel Perneczky. A collaborative virtual reality environment for neurosurgical planning and training. *Operative Neurosurgery*, 61(suppl_5):ONSE379–ONSE391, 2007.

- [42] Étienne Léger, Jonatan Reyes, Simon Drouin, Tiberiu Popa, Jeffery A Hall, D Louis Collins, and Marta Kersten-Oertel. Marin: an open-source mobile augmented reality interactive neuronavigation system. *International journal of computer assisted radiology and surgery*, 15(6):1013–1021, 2020.
- [43] Matthew Kramers, Ryan Armstrong, Saeed M Bakhshmand, Aaron Fenster, Sandrine de Ribaupierre, and Roy Eagleson. Evaluation of a mobile augmented reality application for image guidance of neurosurgical interventions. In *Medicine Meets Virtual Reality 21*, pages 204–208. IOS Press, 2014.
- [44] Marta Kersten-Oertel, Ian J Gerard, Simon Drouin, Kelvin Mok, Denis Sirhan, David S Sinclair, and D Louis Collins. Augmented reality for specific neurovascular surgical tasks. In Workshop on Augmented Environments for Computer-Assisted Interventions, pages 92–103. Springer, 2015.
- [45] Tobias Sielhorst, Marco Feuerstein, and Nassir Navab. Advanced medical displays: A literature review of augmented reality. *Journal of Display Technology*, 4(4):451–467, 2008.
- [46] Tomoyoshi Okamoto, Shinji Onda, Katsuhiko Yanaga, Naoki Suzuki, and Asaki Hattori. Clinical application of navigation surgery using augmented reality in the abdominal field. Surgery today, 45(4):397–406, 2015.
- [47] Sara Condino, Marina Carbone, Roberta Piazza, Mauro Ferrari, and Vincenzo Ferrari. Perceptual limits of optical see-through visors for augmented reality guidance of manual tasks. *IEEE Transactions on Biomedical Engineering*, 67(2):411– 419, 2019.
- [48] Fabrizio Cutolo, Umberto Fontana, and Vincenzo Ferrari. Perspective preserving solution for quasi-orthoscopic video see-through hmds. *Technologies*, 6(1):9, 2018.
- [49] Na Guo, Tianmiao Wang, Biao Yang, Lei Hu, Hongsheng Liu, and Yuhan Wang. An online calibration method for microsoft hololens. *IEEE Access*, 7:101795– 101803, 2019.
- [50] Jannick P Rolland, Richard L Holloway, and Henry Fuchs. Comparison of optical and video see-through, head-mounted displays. In *Telemanipulator and Telepresence Technologies*, volume 2351, pages 293–307. International Society for Optics and Photonics, 1995.
- [51] Supriya Sathyanarayana, Christoph Leuze, Brian Hargreaves, Bruce Daniel, Gordon Wetzstein, Amit Etkin, Mahendra T Bhati, and Jennifer A McNab. Comparison of head pose tracking methods for mixed-reality neuronavigation for transcranial magnetic stimulation. In *Medical Imaging 2020: Image-Guided Procedures, Robotic Interventions, and Modeling*, volume 11315, page 113150L. International Society for Optics and Photonics, 2020.

- [52] Qichang Sun, Yongfeng Mai, Rong Yang, Tong Ji, Xiaoyi Jiang, and Xiaojun Chen. Fast and accurate online calibration of optical see-through head-mounted display for ar-based surgical navigation using microsoft hololens. *International Journal of Computer Assisted Radiology and Surgery*, 15(11):1907–1919, 2020.
- [53] Christopher F Dibble and Camilo A Molina. Device profile of the xvision-spine (xvs) augmented-reality surgical navigation system: overview of its safety and efficacy. *Expert Review of Medical Devices*, 18(1):1–8, 2021.
- [54] Nancy J Wei, Bryn Dougherty, Aundria Myers, and Sherif M Badawy. Using google glass in surgical settings: systematic review. JMIR mHealth and uHealth, 6(3):e9409, 2018.
- [55] Ye Li, Xiaolei Chen, Ning Wang, Wenyao Zhang, Dawei Li, Lei Zhang, Xin Qu, Weitao Cheng, Yueqiao Xu, Wenjin Chen, et al. A wearable mixed-reality holographic computer for guiding external ventricular drain insertion at the bedside. *Journal of neurosurgery*, 131(5):1599–1606, 2018.
- [56] Florian Heinrich. Comparison of augmented reality display techniques to support medical needle insertion. *IEEE International Symposium on Mixed and Augmented Reality (ISMAR)*, 9(2):25–31, 2013.
- [57] Timur Kuzhagaliyev, Neil T Clancy, Mirek Janatka, Kevin Tchaka, Francisco Vasconcelos, Matthew J Clarkson, Kurinchi Gurusamy, David J Hawkes, Brian Davidson, and Danail Stoyanov. Augmented reality needle ablation guidance tool for irreversible electroporation in the pancreas. In *Medical Imaging 2018: Image-Guided Procedures, Robotic Interventions, and Modeling*, volume 10576, page 1057613. International Society for Optics and Photonics, 2018.
- [58] Cristian Luciano, Pat Banerjee, G Michael Lemole, and Fady Charbel. Second generation haptic ventriculostomy simulator using the immersivetouchTM system. *Studies in health technology and informatics*, 119:343, 2005.
- [59] Max Schneider, Christian Kunz, Andrej Pal'a, Christian Rainer Wirtz, Franziska Mathis-Ullrich, and Michal Hlaváč. Augmented reality–assisted ventriculostomy. *Neurosurgical Focus FOC*, 50(1):E16, 2021.
- [60]
- [61] Kiarash Shahlaie and J. Paul Muizelaar. Ventriculostomy, pages 2447–2450. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2012.
- [62] Paul M. Foreman, Philipp Hendrix, Christoph J. Griessenauer, Philip G.R. Schmalz, and Mark R. Harrigan. External ventricular drain placement in the intensive care unit versus operating room: Evaluation of complications and accuracy. *Clinical Neurology and Neurosurgery*, 128:94–100, 2015.

- [63] Étienne Léger, Simon Drouin, D Louis Collins, Tiberiu Popa, and Marta Kersten-Oertel. Quantifying attention shifts in augmented reality image-guided neurosurgery. *Healthcare technology letters*, 4(5):188–192, 2017.
- [64] Marta Kersten-Oertel, Ian J Gerard, Simon Drouin, Kevin Petrecca, Jeffery A Hall, and D Louis Collins. Towards augmented reality guided craniotomy planning in tumour resections. In *International Conference on Medical Imaging and Augmented Reality*, pages 163–174. Springer, 2016.
- [65] Jene W Meulstee, Johan Nijsink, Ruud Schreurs, Luc M Verhamme, Tong Xi, Hans HK Delye, Wilfred A Borstlap, and Thomas JJ Maal. Toward holographicguided surgery. *Surgical innovation*, 26(1):86–94, 2019.
- [66] Jacob Gibby, Steve Cvetko, Ramin Javan, Ryan Parr, and Wendell Gibby. Use of augmented reality for image-guided spine procedures. *European Spine Journal*, 29(8):1823–1832, 2020.
- [67] Long Qian, Alexander Barthel, Alex Johnson, Greg Osgood, Peter Kazanzides, Nassir Navab, and Bernhard Fuerst. Comparison of optical see-through headmounted displays for surgical interventions with object-anchored 2d-display. *International journal of computer assisted radiology and surgery*, 12(6):901–910, 2017.
- [68] Yan Zuo, Taoran Jiang, Jiansheng Dou, Dewang Yu, Zaphlene Nyakuru Ndaro, Yunxiao Du, Qingfeng Li, Shuyi Wang, and Gang Huang. A novel evaluation model for a mixed-reality surgical navigation system: where microsoft hololens meets the operating room. *Surgical innovation*, 27(2):193–202, 2020.
- [69] Junichi Tokuda, Gregory S Fischer, Xenophon Papademetris, Ziv Yaniv, Luis Ibanez, Patrick Cheng, Haiying Liu, Jack Blevins, Jumpei Arata, Alexandra J Golby, et al. Openigtlink: an open network protocol for image-guided therapy environment. The International Journal of Medical Robotics and Computer Assisted Surgery, 5(4):423–434, 2009.
- [70] Tamas Ungi, Andras Lasso, and Gabor Fichtinger. Open-source platforms for navigated image-guided interventions. *Medical Image Analysis*, 33:181–186, 2016.
- [71] Andras Lasso, Tamas Heffter, Adam Rankin, Csaba Pinter, Tamas Ungi, and Gabor Fichtinger. Plus: open-source toolkit for ultrasound-guided intervention systems. *IEEE transactions on biomedical engineering*, 61(10):2527–2537, 2014.
- [72] Pamela J LaMontagne, Tammie LS Benzinger, John C Morris, Sarah Keefe, Russ Hornbeck, Chengjie Xiong, Elizabeth Grant, Jason Hassenstab, Krista Moulder, Andrei Vlassenko, et al. Oasis-3: longitudinal neuroimaging, clinical, and cognitive dataset for normal aging and alzheimer disease. *MedRxiv*, 2019.

- [73] Jeff Sauro and James R Lewis. Quantifying the user experience: Practical statistics for user research. Morgan Kaufmann, 2016.
- [74] Ehsan Azimi, Long Qian, Nassir Navab, and Peter Kazanzides. Alignment of the virtual scene to the tracking space of a mixed reality head-mounted display. arXiv preprint arXiv:1703.05834, 2017.